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INT. HEPHAESTUS STATION - STOREROOM - 1600 HOURS 

BEGIN RECORDING: 

EIFFEL 
Hey everyone. This is the audio log 
of Communications Officer Doug 
Eiffel. It’s day 525 of the 
Hephaestus Mission. 

If this recording sounds 
slightly... different from my usual 
logs, it’s because today I’m not 
broadcasting from the Comms Room. 
I’ve relocated to the station’s 
storeroom for today’s session. 
Just, you know, it’s always good to 
get a change of scenery, and if you 
get to avoid Commander Minkowski 
and her undying self-righteous 
fury, all the better! 

We’re having another one of those 
days at the station, dear 
listeners. A bad day. And I mean, 
you know me, I’m the very picture 
of courage in the face of danger, 
and all that, but trust me - in 
this case, discretion is the better 
part of valor. 

We hear the overhead PA CHIMES we heard in Episode Three. 
It’s a station-wide announcement: 

MINKOWSKI 
(through PA system)

Crew of the Hephaestus, this is 
Commander Minkowski. As I know that 
you are all keenly aware, it is 
time for our quarterly talent show. 
I know that you’re aware of this 
because it has been clearly marked 
as compulsory in the station 
calendar for the past two weeks, 
and because I have been posting 
regular reminders throughout the 
station. And because I told both of 
you today at breakfast. And at 
lunch. 

So imagine my surprise when I got 
down to the cargo bay and neither 
one of you were there. 
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I can only assume that it’s because 
you are putting the finishing 
touches on your acts for today, 
which is nothing if not 
commendable... but don’t push it. 

I’m making this announcement from 
the Comms Room, where I can’t help 
but notice you’re not, Eiffel. I’m 
just going to assume that it’s 
because we narrowly missed each 
other when I was coming up here and 
you were going down. And by the 
time I make it back to the cargo 
bay, you’ll be there, ready to 
enthusiastically dazzle us with 
some talent. One that does not 
involve smoke rings. 

EIFFEL
(sotto)

Fascist. 

MINKOWSKI
(still through PA)

Same goes to you, Doctor Hilbert. 
This is a mandatory event, so don’t 
make me come and get you. We’re 
going to boost morale, we’re going 
to bond as a crew, and we’re going 
to have a great time doing it, even 
if I have to drag both of you 
kicking and screaming into it. 

Minkowski out. 

PA CHIMES. 

EIFFEL
Drop the mic, Commander, why don’t 
you? You know, it’s bad enough when 
she makes us do something just 
because it’s military protocol, but 
I think that she actually really 
cares about these talent shows. But 
friends, they’re a few dramatic 
poetry readings beyond my breaking 
point. I can deal with the bad 
food, low shower pressure, and lack 
of Simpsons reruns around here, but 
I have my limits. It’s either not 
smoking OR Sylvia Plath’s “Lady 
Lazarus,” not both of them 
together. 
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So until this whole thing blows 
over, I’m gonna be luxuriating in 
the remotest, darkest, hiding-spot-
iest corner I could find on the 
entire station. 

You know what’s the scariest part 
of all this, though? For once, 
Hilbert and I actually agree on 
something. If anything, I think he 
might hate Minkowski’s little 
talent shows even more than I do. 
In fact, let’s see how the enemy of 
my enemy is doing... 

BUZZER. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Hey Doctor Hilbert, how are you 
doing? Looks like the witching time 
of night is upon us.  

HILBERT
(through intercom)

One moment Eiffel. Delicate 
process, time is of the essence. 

We hear Hilbert tinkering with VARIOUS GLASS CONTAINERS and 
FLUIDS. He’s clearly preparing some kind of substance. 

EIFFEL
Yeah, no kidding, sounds like 
Hurricane Minkowski’s on the move. 
You holed up somewhere yet? 

HILBERT
Nyet, I have reconsidered that 
strategy since our conference this 
afternoon. Have decided to tackle 
problem more directly. 

EIFFEL
Oh? 

HILBERT
Upon further reflection, I 
remembered that I do, in fact, 
possess many talents, among them 
biochemistry. 

EIFFEL
Already I don’t like where this 
going. 
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HILBERT
Well, I am now putting the 
finishing touches on a rather 
powerful concoction. I will submit 
this to Commander Minkowski as my 
entry for the talent show, claiming 
that it is a combination nerve 
tonic, energy drink, and breath 
freshener. That, however, will be a 
clever lie. 

EIFFEL
What’s it actually do? Turn her 
into a frog? 

HILBERT
Nothing so elaborate, just powerful 
sedative and narcotic. It will 
knock her out for the next twelve 
hours, plenty of time for the 
talent show window to elapse and 
allow us to focus on our real work. 

EIFFEL
You know, Doctor, you can’t solve 
all your problems by knocking 
someone out. 

HILBERT
People keep saying that, and yet my 
problems keep going away. 

Whatever Hilbert is working on suddenly FIZZES and POPS. 

HILBERT (CONT’D)
There, completed. Stand by Eiffel, 
I will report once situation has 
been neutralized. 

EIFFEL
Godspeed, Doc. 

BUZZER. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Well, until we get a confirmation 
that the coast is clear, let’s just 
lay low, shall we? 

You know, I’d never really paid 
attention to this storeroom before. 
It’s always just kind of been... 
here. We’ve never really needed 
anything from here and... 
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yeah, I don’t even know if I’ve 
been in this room before. 

There must be hundreds of crates in 
here. They’ve all got a number 
printed on the side, and the 
Goddard Futuristics logo. They’re 
the corporate sponsor for this 
mission, so I guess maybe they’re 
using us as free storage space? 
What the hell are they even keeping 
up here? 

We hear him PRYING OPEN A BOX. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
What the... looks like this entire 
box is just full of dolls. Like 
those... weird Russian dolls that 
you can open and there’s like a 
bunch of smaller dolls inside them. 
Only, umm... none of them have 
eyes. It’s just... a bunch of 
weird, eye-less Russian dolls. 

I’m just gonna leave this alone. 

He SLOWLY CLOSES the BOX. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Well, that was really weird. Let’s 
see... how about... Box 239... 

He OPENS A BOX. We hear RUMMAGING. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Umm... Well, this one is just full 
of pieces of paper. Just a big pile 
of... what? “Dear Santa, For 
Christmas this year I want a Harley 
Davidson remote control -” Holy 
crap, this is where these letters 
end up? Conspiracy revealed! 

He SHUTS the BOX. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Now I think I kinda need to see if 
this huge one has Santa in it or 
something. Box 56, let’s see... 

We hear him STRUGGLING with the COVER of a HUGE CRATE. Once 
it finally comes off: 
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EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Holy crap. You guys. There’s a 
cannon in here! Why is there a 
cannon in here? What practical 
purpose could a cannon possibly 
serve in outer space! I 
don’t...I...

He SNAPS his fingers. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Oh, wait a minute! I think I saw... 
yeah, yeah! 

We hear some PAPER RUSTLING. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
There’s a manifest by the door that 
says what’s in each of these 
crates. Jeez, how long is this 
thing...? 

We hear him SHUFFLING through PAGES. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Let’s see... Box 217 has one 
thousand, three hundred and forty 
six red L-shaped lego blocks. 
Which, first of all, why would 
anyone want that many L-blocks? L-
blocks are useless.

He FLIPS the PAGE.  

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Box 300 has the individual pieces 
for three full suits of armor, near-
mint conditions. Never know when 
you might need one of those...  

FLIPS THE PAGE. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Box 552 apparently has the “Partial 
skull of unnamed megafauna specimen 
58,” whatever that is. Oh, and 
there’s a note: “Please handle with 
care and with a... vague feeling of 
existential dread.” Well, at least 
they’re specific... 

FLIPS PAGE. 
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EIFFEL (CONT’D)
This is some Raiders of the Lost 
Ark level stuff here. 

FLIPS PAGE. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
I mean, I wonder if the Ark of the 
Covenant is tucked up under a Yeti 
skull or a scale model of Atlantis 
or something. 

FLIPS PAGE. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Umm... What? 

Something clearly changed on that last flip. Eiffel is silent 
for a BEAT. Then he CLEARS his throat. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
I’m sorry, listeners I just... 
there’s a box that’s... well it 
says here that Box 953 is... 
“Reserved for Douglas Eiffel. Do 
not open under any circumstances.” 
Umm... what? 

BUZZER. 

HILBERT
(urgent, through intercom)

Eiffel. 

There’s another sound coming through the intercom, 
indeterminate and in the background for the moment. 

EIFFEL
Can you hang on for a moment, Doc? 

HILBERT
No, I cannot! Eiffel, situational 
norms here are catastrophically far 
from the stability of hanging! 

EIFFEL
Really? That’s nice. 

It’s rapidly becoming obvious that Eiffel isn’t listening to 
a single word that Hilbert is saying. 
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HILBERT
No, it’s not! I - I’m not sure what 
went wrong, but my compound did not 
render the Commander unconscious. 
Instead it has triggered some sort 
of... impaired euphoric effect on 
the subject. 

EIFFEL
Oh. Cool. 

HILBERT
No it is not cool! It is 
diametrically opposed to cool! 
Eiffel, you don’t understand, there 
is singing! 

And yeah, that’s what that background sound is: Minkowski 
doing a horrible, off-key, slurred, and quite drunken 
rendition of the Major-General song from Pirates of Penzance. 

HILBERT (CONT’D)
This is an emergency. I require 
immediate assistance. 

EIFFEL
Sure, sure, whatever you say. 

HILBERT
Eiffel! 

MINKOWSKI
(through intercom)

Hilbert! Who you talking to? 

HILBERT
Oh, umm... 

MINKOWSKI
You should - no talking! You should 
be focusing on making pirate 
costumes for the show - 

We hear the sound of a GUN COCKING. 

MINKOWSKI (CONT’D)
- shouldn’t you. 

HILBERT
Yes, Commander. 

MINKOWSKI
Swashes and buckles, Hilbert. 
Swashes. And. Buckles.  

8.

(MORE)

Gabriel Urbina




(hiccups)
All right, one more time from the 
top, Hera! 

HILBERT
Eiffel, please hurry. 

BUZZER. A long silent BEAT. Then - 

EIFFEL
Why is there a box that says 
“Reserved for Douglas Eiffel” up 
here? Like... does that mean that 
whatever is in the box is stuff for 
me? Or is it that... I’m the one 
that... Where the hell is this box 
anyway? 

All right, one second, dear 
listeners, let me see if I can find 
this thing. I’ll be right back. 

STOP RECORDING. 

RESUME RECORDING. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Hey again. So I’ve spent the past 
two hours tearing this place apart, 
but I still haven’t been able to 
find Box 953. I’ve found all sorts 
of other weird crap up here, 
including the shrunken heads of 
Paul Harding, MD, and Associates. 
So, you know, ew.  

He SHUDDERS at the memory. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
I’m still not sure where... Hang 
on, I think might see it, that’s 
definitely a nine and a five in 
that big box by the back. One 
moment, let me check that out. 

We hear him moving away from the recorder. After a moment, we 
hear a BUZZER. 

HILBERT
Eiffel! Whatever action you are 
taking to save me, you must hurry. 
Things have taken a turn for the 
worst. 
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Commander Minkowski has demanded 
that I make her ice cream for the 
conclusion of the talent show. I 
tried to explain that I don’t have 
the necessary ingredients, but she 
just fired a shot past my head. 
Honestly, I’m not sure if it was a 
warning shot or if she just missed. 

I am doing my best to create an 
approximation of ice cream, but I 
fear what will happen when it fails 
the taste test. You need to do 
something, before it’s - ahhh, 
Commander, I did not see you there!

MINKOWSKI
Did I - I didn’t tell you talk to 
anyone, Doctor? I thought I told 
you to make ice cream. 

HILBERT
Yes, Commander. 

MINKOWSKI
Good, good, ice cream is good. You 
know why, Hilbert? 

HILBERT
Wh-why is that, Commander? 

MINKOWSKI
Because... I scream for ice cream. 
I scream for ice cream. You scream 
for ice cream, right, Doctor? 

HILBERT
Of course. Of course I do! 

MINKOWSKI
Of course you do. I scream, you 
scream, I scream, you scream, we... 
all scream, for ice cream. 

We don’t exactly catch what she does, but her sentence is 
punctuated by a HORRIFIED SCREAM FROM HILBERT. 

BUZZER. 

After a moment - 

EIFFEL
Mmm, no, turns out that was Box 
957. 
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Nothing in there except for some 
old farmer’s almanacs, and some 
diaries belonging to someone called 
Victoire Fourier. I think it’s time 
to call in the cavalry. Hey, Hera, 
can you hear me? 

HERA
Yes, I can, Officer Eiffel. Can 
this wait for a moment? I’m trying 
to learn my lines. 

EIFFEL
Lines? Oh God, tell me you’re not 
getting sucked into Minkowski’s 
crazy talent show thing, are you? 

HERA
Pirates of Penzance is a classic of 
19th century comic opera. And sure, 
Isabel isn’t the biggest role in 
the play, but it’s a start. 

EIFFEL
There’s many things going wrong 
with what you just said but I so 
don’t have time right now. Listen, 
multi-task for a moment - 

HERA
Eiffel, I’m always multitasking. 

EIFFEL
- and help me out here. Do you have 
the storeroom manifest knocking 
around your head somewhere? 

HERA
Of course, basic item description 
and organizational imprint for 
all... one thousand and thirty-
seven crates. 

EIFFEL
Okay, what can you tell me about 
Number 953?

HERA
One second. 

(beat)
Umm, not much. It says it’s 
reserved for you, but beyond that 
the records are blank. 
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EIFFEL
Nothing else? 

HERA
Not in my internal banks. Let me 
access the central memory banks on 
the Hephaestus’s Compu - ERROR. 
INAPPROPRIATE SECURITY CLEARANCE. 
FILE ACCESS DENIED. FILE ACCESS 
DENIED. Ahh, goddammit. 

EIFFEL
Are you okay? 

HERA
Yes. No. I hate when that happens. 
Do you have any idea how annoying 
it is to get kicked off a thought 
when you’re halfway through having 
it? Now I’m gonna have a headache 
for the rest of the night. 

EIFFEL
So you can’t tell me anything else? 

HERA
No. There’s information in the 
system, but I don’t have the - 
ERROR. INAPPROPRIATE SECURITY 
CLEARANCE. FILE ACCESS DENIED. FILE 
ACCESS DENIED. Ahhhhhhh. 

EIFFEL
Okay, okay, don’t make yourself 
short circuit. Stop trying to 
access that file. 

HERA
Easy for you to say! You try not 
thinking about something sometime, 
see how easy it is. I think I would 
need Commander Minkowski’s security 
codes to get that information 

EIFFEL
Yeah, well, that’s not happening 
anytime in the near future. Could 
you at least tell me where this Box 
is? 

HERA
Oh, that I can do, I just can’t 
access the information about what’s 
inside it. 
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It’s on the far side of the 
storeroom, right behind Box 102. 

EIFFEL
Hera, what are you talking about? 
There’s nothing there just holy 
crap, that’s Box 953? I thought 
that was part of the wall! 

HERA
Nope, that’s the one you’re looking 
for. Listen, Eiffel, I’m gonna go. 
Commander Minkowksi is running me 
through the cues of the Act One 
Finale, and I should really give 
her my full attention. Well, full-
ish attention. 

Eiffel is silent for a BEAT. 

EIFFEL
So that’s Box 953. Umm, it’s 
different from the other boxes. 
First of all, it’s... it’s large. I 
believe the technical, military 
term is GINORMOUS. You could 
probably fit an elephant in there. 
And it’s made out of some kind of 
black metal. All of the other boxes 
are restrained, but this one looks 
like it’s been bolted in place. 

How the hell do you even open this 
thing? Oh, I see. There’s a groove 
right there, and a hinge next to... 
this label that says, “KEEP CLOSED 
AT ALL TIMES.” So... I guess this 
section just... swings outwards. 

Ahhh! And it’s cold. Box 953 is 
really, really cold, dear 
listeners. 

Umm, and there’s a sound coming 
from inside the box. It’s like this 
humming that kind of comes and 
goes. It kinda sounds like... 

He stops. LAUGHS NERVOUSLY. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
Hehe, I almost said that it sounded 
like a heartbeat, but, well, that 
would crazy. 
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That would be completely impossible 
and insane, right, dear listeners? 

Right? 

BEAT. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
I guess I could just go. You know, 
leave this alone. Walk away, get 
some coffee, maybe see if I can get 
a choir part in Minkowski’s musical 
extravaganza without getting shot 
in the face. 

Ahhh, who am I kidding? I’m going 
to go now, dear listeners. I’m 
going to go... into Box 953. I’m 
not sure what’s going to happen 
when I do. I don’t know what 
exactly is... reserved for me in 
there, but it seems like something 
I should know. 

I need to know. 

Okay. I’m leaving now, dear 
listeners. I will see you on the 
other side. 

We hear him MOVING AWAY from the recorder. For a moment 
things are SILENT. 

Then, we begin to hear ODD NOISES in the background. A DOOR 
OPENS, a METAL SOMETHING HITS ANOTHER METAL SOMETHING, some 
WOOD BREAKS, SOMETHING CRACKS. It’s all jumbled together, and 
difficult to make out. 

The concluding sound, however, is not. It is very clearly a 
LOUD BLAST. 

The rest is STATIC. 

STOP RECORDING. 

RESUME RECORDING, NOW IN: 
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INT. HEPHAESTUS STATION - COMMS ROOM - 2100 HOURS

EIFFEL
Listeners, I am back. I am back not 
from the inside of Box 953, as I 
had hoped, but rather from an long 
series of complications. It’s been 
a... long, painful, frankly 
annoying three hours since I last 
talked to you, and a lot has 
happened. 

I tried to open Box 953, but I 
found that the lid had not only 
been set in place, but actually 
bolted and riveted to the box. In 
lieu of superhuman strength, I 
decided to go get a crowbar from 
engineering.

I’m guessing I must have only been 
out of the room for a minute or so 
before Commander Minkowski came in. 
Apparently, she was looking for me 
because she needed a second pair of 
eyes to tell her if the prop sabre 
for her Major-General costume was a 
bit much. 

I, uh, may have... forgotten to put 
the lid back on Box 56. That would 
be the one with the, uh, cannon. 
Well, in her... let’s call it 
excited state, Commander Minkowski 
decided that a cannon would be just 
the thing to liven up the end of 
the second act of the play. So she 
decided to test it by drunkenly 
lighting the fuse and blowing a 
hole in the station’s hull. Like 
you do. 

Between the air catching fire and 
the depressurization of the 
storeroom and... you know what, 
let’s just say that by the time 
that we got her back into the main 
structure and sealed off the room, 
practically all of the crates had 
left the building. And a few 
minutes later they had fallen into 
a decaying orbit around the star. 
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And a few minutes after that they 
were incinerated into a pile of 
ash. 

Box 953 is gone, dear listeners. 
It’s gone, and I never found out 
what was inside of it. Once again, 
our quarterly talent shows have 
taken something away from me. 
Sometime that I can never, ever get 
back. 

I guess I should be... grateful. 
Commander Minkowski only suffered 
minimal burn and frostbite 
injuries, and, once whatever crap 
Hilbert gave her wears off, should 
make a full recovery. I guess I 
even have new stuff to tease her 
with, now that she’s unleashed her 
inner Bob Fosse. And I suppose 
there’s something to be said about 
the fact that we didn’t lose the 
entire station from that hull 
breach. That we didn’t all die in a 
blazing inferno or suffocating in 
the blackness of the void or 
freezing to death. 

BEAT. 

EIFFEL (CONT’D)
But I really wanted to know what 
was inside Box 953, dear listeners. 
I really wanted to know. 

Ugh, thank God this day is over...

From the Communications Room of the 
U.S.S. Hephaestus, this Doug 
Eiffel, signing off. Good night.

STOP RECORDING. 

END EPISODE. 
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